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MINUTES 

 

The regular meeting of the Camden County Board of Commissioners was held 

on June 15th, 2015 in the Historic Courtroom, Camden, North Carolina.  The 

following Commissioners were present: 

 

Chairman Michael McLain, Vice Chairwoman Sandra Duckwall; 

Commissioners Garry Meiggs, Tom White and Clayton Riggs 

 

Also attending were County Manager Michael Renshaw, and Clerk to the Board 

Angela L. Wooten.  Present for purposes of making a presentation(s) or providing 

supporting information for agenda items were the following persons:  Finance 

Officer Stephanie Humphries, Parks and Recreation Director Tim White., Tax 

administrator Kim Monton 

 

Regular Session, 7:00 P.M. 

 

Chairman Michael McLain called to order the June 15th, 2015 meeting of the 

Camden County Board of Commissioners at 7:00 PM. 

 

Invocation and Pledge of Allegiance 

 

Commissioner Tom White gave the invocation and led those present in the 

Pledge of Allegiance. 

 

 

Public Comments 

 

Steve Harris of 121 Shipyard Road in Camden came before the board with the 

following comments: 

 The repair at Academi was done with repair parts that were in the shop for 

1 ½ years. 

 Large metering systems have a bypass; therefore water supply would not 

be affected during repair. 

 Wet weather does not effect a water leak repair 

 The sewer pump at the duck thru was disabled, not repaired, leaving only 

one operational pump. 

 

 

Consideration of Agenda  

 

Chairman Michael McLain asked if there were any changes to the agenda.   

 

Manager Renshaw noted the following changes to the agenda:   

 Remove Consent Agenda Item 7.A. Draft Minutes 
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Commissioner Garry Meiggs made a motion to approve the agenda as amended.  

The motion passed 5-0 with Chairman Michael McLain, Vice Chairwoman Sandra 

Duckwall, Commissioner Garry Meiggs, Tom White and Clayton Riggs voting 

aye; no Commissioner voting no; no Commissioners absent; and no 

Commissioner not voting. 

 

 

Presentations 

 

Item 3.A - Dr. Mason Economic Improvement Council 

 

Dr. Landon Mason from the Economic Improvement Council will update the 

Commissioners about the opportunities provided by the EIC to the residents of 

Camden. 

 

 Weatherization 

 Community Services Block Grant  

 Head Start 

 Section 8 Housing 

 
 

Item 3.B - County Tax Rate Review 

 

This being a revaluation year in which we saw decreasing property values, the 

finance officer thought it would be helpful to layout the true effects of the 

decrease in property value and the resulting property tax equalization. In trying 

to equalize the tax values to be in line with market values, an adjustment to the 

tax rate is needed to neutralize the revenue we would have lost from keeping the 

previous rate. Typically, the values are not adjusted as significantly as they are 

this revaluation period. While our tax rate is being adjusted .09/100, other 

partnering counties saw rate increases in the double digits when adjusting for 

revaluations performed after the housing bubble. The last valuation caused a 

significant increase in values due to the housing boom and the result was a 

significant decrease in the tax rate. While the tax rates needs to be adjusted for 

the decrease in property values we are still not at the pre-housing boom rate of 

$.90/100. Even with the decrease in our tax base, we have been able to budget a 

tax rate below the revenue neutral rate of 1.2 cents a savings to taxpayers of 

$218,358 ($121,102/97,256). Many factors contribute to this but the major factor is 

the minimal increase in our annual operating budget from 14-15 to 15-16.  

 

The fund balance continues to be healthy allowing for savings that is being 

passed on to our citizens. We are also in a position to begin using our county 

resources to invest in infrastructure to provide improved service and economic 

development. Our citizens have expressed excitement and approval of the recent 

development such as the new Dollar General Store. 

 

While self-sufficiency of the South Camden Water and Sewer needed to be 

addressed with rate increases, it is important to recognize the fiscal responsibility 

this represents. The Local Government Commission as well as the Governmental 

Accounting Standards Board set standards that require using tax revenue to 

improve county services and Enterprise revenue to improve water/sewer services. 
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Even though additional revenue may be needed in coming years, this year’s 

partial adjustment will bring additional revenue toward that standard while 

minimizing the effect to customers. 

 
 

Item 3.C - Water & Sewer Staffing 

 

The County Manager made a presentation on the need for the requested new 

Water & Sewer Collection/Distribution staff position in the FY 2015-2016 annual 

budget 

 

 

Old Business 

 

Item 4.A- Camden Youth Sports Programming 

 

The Parks & Recreation Advisory Board has recommended allowing the Camden 

Youth League to operate a fall youth soccer program using existing field space 

made available through the Facility Use Agreement between the County and 

Camden County Public Schools. 

 

Commissioner Tom White made a motion to approve the Youth Sports Program 

as presented.  The motion passed 5-0 with Chairman Michael McLain, Vice 

Chairwoman Sandra Duckwall, Commissioner Garry Meiggs, Tom White and 

Clayton Riggs voting aye; no Commissioner voting no; no Commissioners absent; 

and no Commissioner not voting. 

 

Public Hearings 

 

Item 5.A - Camden County Capital Improvement Program 

 

Commissioner Garry Meiggs made a motion to go into public hearing for 

Camden County Capital Improvement Program.  The motion passed 5-0 with 

Chairman Michael McLain, Vice Chairwoman Sandra Duckwall, Commissioner 

Garry Meiggs, Tom White and Clayton Riggs voting aye; no Commissioner 

voting no; no Commissioners absent; and no Commissioner not voting.  

 

Chairman McLain asked if there were any comments from the public in regaurds 

to the CIP. 

 

On March 16th the board met in a work session to discuss the Capital 

improvement Plan.  Since the work session staff has included a funding plan for 

each of projects listed as priorities in the plan. 

 

Projects added to the CIP 

 

 Wastewater treatment plan in the core area of the county 

 Future Camden County High School 

 Community Park in the South Mills Township 

 

Chairman Michael McLain asked if there were any further comments from the 

public regarding this issue.  Hearing none, he called for a motion to close the 

public hearing. 
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Commissioner Tom White made a motion to close the public hearing.  The 

motion passed 5-0 with Chairman Michael McLain, Vice Chairwoman Sandra 

Duckwall, Commissioner Garry Meiggs, Tom White and Clayton Riggs voting 

aye; no Commissioner voting no; no Commissioners absent; and no 

Commissioner not voting. 

 

As no one spoke in opposition during the public hearing, Commissioner Clayton 

Riggs made a motion to add “Camden County Capital Improvement Program” as 

New Business item 6.F.  The motion passed 5-0 with Chairman Michael McLain, 

Vice Chairwoman Sandra Duckwall, Commissioner Garry Meiggs, Tom White 

and Clayton Riggs voting aye; no Commissioner voting no; no Commissioners 

absent; and no Commissioner not voting. 

 

 

New Business 

 

Item 6.A - Monthly Tax Report – April 
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Commissioner Garry Meiggs made a motion to approve the Monthly Tax Report 

as presented by staff.  The motion passed 5-0 with Chairman Michael McLain, 

Vice Chairwoman Sandra Duckwall, Commissioner Garry Meiggs, Tom White 

and Clayton Riggs voting aye; no Commissioner voting no; no Commissioners 

absent; and no Commissioner not voting. 

 

Item 6.B - Budget - Ordinance No. 2015-06-02 
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Commissioner Garry Meiggs made a motion to adopt the FY 2015-2016 Budget 

Ordinance No. 2015-06-02.  The motion passed 5-0 with Chairman Michael 

McLain, Vice Chairwoman Sandra Duckwall, Commissioner Garry Meiggs, Tom 

White and Clayton Riggs voting aye; no Commissioner voting no; no 

Commissioners absent; and no Commissioner not voting. 
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Item 6.C - Board Salaries - Resolution No. 2015-06-03 

 

 
 

 

 

Commissioner Tom White made a motion to approve Resolution No. 2015-06-03 

FY 2015-2016 Board Salaries.  The motion passed 5-0 with Chairman Michael 

McLain, Vice Chairwoman Sandra Duckwall, Commissioner Garry Meiggs, Tom 

White and Clayton Riggs voting aye; no Commissioner voting no; no 

Commissioners absent; and no Commissioner not voting. 

 

Item 6.D- Fee Schedule for FY2015-2016 
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Commissioner Tom White made a motion to approve the FY 2015-2016 Schedule 

of Fees. The motion passed 5-0 with Chairman Michael McLain, Vice 

Chairwoman Sandra Duckwall, Commissioner Garry Meiggs, Tom White and 

Clayton Riggs voting aye; no Commissioner voting no; no Commissioners absent; 

and no Commissioner not voting. 

 

Item 6.E - Set the County tax rate for FY2015-2016 

 

 
 

Commissioner Clayton Riggs made a motion to approve the county tax rate for 

FY 2015-2016.  The motion passed 5-0 with Chairman Michael McLain, Vice 

Chairwoman Sandra Duckwall, Commissioner Garry Meiggs, Tom White and 

Clayton Riggs voting aye; no Commissioner voting no; no Commissioners absent; 

and no Commissioner not voting. 
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Item 6.F- Camden County Capital Improvement Program 

 

Commissioner Clayton Riggs made a motion to accept the Capital Improvement 

plan as presented by staff.  The motion passed 5-0 with Chairman Michael 

McLain, Vice Chairwoman Sandra Duckwall, Commissioner Garry Meiggs, Tom 

White and Clayton Riggs voting aye; no Commissioner voting no; no 

Commissioners absent; and no Commissioner not voting.  

 

 

 

Consent Agenda 

 

The County Manager requested to remove item 7.A Draft minutes. 

 

Commissioner Clayton Riggs made a motion to approve the consent agenda as 

amended. The motion passed 5-0 with Chairman Michael McLain, Vice 

Chairwoman Sandra Duckwall, Commissioner Garry Meiggs, Tom White and 

Clayton Riggs voting aye; no Commissioner voting no; no Commissioners absent; 

and no Commissioner not voting.  

 

 

Consent Agenda 

 

Item 7.A - Draft Minutes – 2015-03-16 BOC CIP 

 

Removed 

 

Item 7.B - Budget Amendments – BA024 

 

 
 

Item 7.C - Tax Collection Report 
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Item 7.D - Tax Authorization to Collect (Aug Renewals)  

 

 
 

Item 7.E - Elder Abuse Awareness Proclamation  

 

 
 

Item 7.F - Personnel Policy Revision 

 

The revision removes the language “six months” of, in an effort to make it just 

read probationary period as there are not only six months but nine and twelve 

months probationary periods for various departments. 
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Item 7.G - Ordinance No. 2015-06-01 Supplement 14 Adoption 

 

 
 

Item 7.H - Set Public Hearing Date for Ordinance No. 2015-06-03 – proposed 

amendments to Chapter 151 (UDO) Code of Ordinances 

 

Proposed amendments to additional Specific Standards (Article 151.347) for Solar 

Farms and amendments to Floodplain Management language (Article 151.380 

thru 151.387) Set Public Hearing date for Monday July 6th, 2015. 

 

Item 7.I - Surplus - GovDeals 

 

 
 

Item 7.J - Set Public Hearing Camden Towne Center Sewer & Water Line 

Extension Betterment 

 

Set Public Hearing Date for July 6th, 2015 
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Commissioner’s Report 
 

Vice Chairman Duckwall mentioned that as of July 1st the South Mills Fire 

Station will be staffed with an EMS crew. 

 

Chairman McClain added that the SPCA will be moving into a new building. 

 

 

County Manager’s Report 
 

County Manager Mike Renshaw had the following items to report: 

 

One Mill Park is on track and should be completed before the new Fiscal Year. 

 

 

Information from Board and Staff 

 

The following items were provided to the Board for their information, and a copy 

of these items is maintained in the Clerk’s office. 

 

A. Sheriff’s Monthly Report - May  

B. Register of Deeds Monthly Report - May  

C. Taylors Beach Landing Road Addition  

D. Albemarle Commission - Letter of Support for EDA Grant 

E. Sales Tax Distribution  

F. Senate Unveils Revised HB 117 Including Updated Sales Tax Distribution Plan, 

Questions Remain 

Meeting Adjourned 

 

At 8:30 PM, Chairman Michael McLain asked if there were any other matters to 

come before the Board of Commissioners, hearing none, and by acclamation the 

meeting was adjourned. 

 

 

   

 Chairman Michael McLain 

 Camden County Board of Commissioners 

ATTEST: 

 

 

  

Angela L. Wooten 

Clerk to the Board 


